
                                                 

Legislative & Planning Services 
MEMORANDUM 

Office of the Commissioner 

TO: Regional Chair and Members of Regional Council   

FROM: Bob Gray, Commissioner, Legislative and Planning Services                                                                                                           

DATE: November 9, 2022       

RE: Updates on ROPA 49 Decision and Proposed Changes to the 
Boundary of the Greenbelt Plan 

On Friday November 4, 2022, the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing (MMAH) 
released its decision to modify and approve Regional Official Plan Amendment (ROPA) 
No. 49.  On the same day the Province introduced proposals to amend the boundary of 
the Greenbelt Plan.  The purpose of this memo is to share this new information with 
Council and offer suggestions relating to next steps. 
 
 
Minister’s Decision to approve Halton Regional Official Plan Amendment No. 49 
with modifications 
 
The Minister’s decision on ROPA 49 contains forty-five (45) modifications that alter the 
Council-adopted ROPA 49.  Some of the more notable modifications include: 
 

 expanding the Regional Urban Boundary to add approximately 3,350 net hectares 
of new urban lands, with approximately 1,940 hectares identified as new 
Community Area and approximately 1,410 hectares as new Employment Areas, 
which removes approximately 3,200 hectares of Prime Agricultural Area; 

 deleting the framework for planning for growth from 2041 to 2051 and updating 
Table 1 to identify a new distribution of population and employment growth to 
2051; 

 Converting additional Employment Areas in the City of Burlington and the Town 
of Oakville; 

 Combining the “Primary Corridor Protection Area” and “Secondary Corridor 
Protection Area” as adopted in ROPA 49 to a broader “Corridor Protection Area” 
as a Highway 413 Corridor Protection Area; and 

 Exempting certain specific sites in the City of Burlington from requiring adoption 
of an Area Specific Plan prior to facilitate development applications. 
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More information on the Minister’s decision, MMAH approved ROPA 49 can be accessed 
on the Environmental Registry of Ontario (ERO) website: 
 

 ERO 019-5684: Regional Municipality of Halton 
 
In accordance with the Planning Act, the Minister’s decision on ROPA 49 is final and is 
not subject to appeal.  Regional Staff will provide an overview of the decision at Council 
on November 9, 2022. 
 
 
Proposed Amendments to the Greenbelt Plan and Greenbelt Boundary Regulation 
 
On November 4, MMAH introduced proposals on the ERO to amend the Greenbelt Plan 
boundary outside of Halton Region to remove 7,400 acres of protected land to facilitate 
residential development by 2025, as well as add lands associated with the Paris Galt 
Moraine.  The proposals also add certain Urban River Valleys to the Greenbelt Plan, 
including the Fourteen Mile Creek Urban Valley in the Town of Oakville. 
 
More information on the proposals can be accessed on the ERO website: 
 

 ERO 019-6216: Proposed amendments to the Greenbelt Plan 

 ERO 019-6217: Proposed amendments to the Greenbelt Area boundary regulation 
O. Reg. 59/05 

 
The commenting period for the proposals close on December 4, 2022.  Staff will prepare 
a response to the proposals that indicates support adding the Fourteen Mile Creek Urban 
Valley to the Greenbelt Plan, consistent with Council’s previous comments related to 
expanding the Greenbelt. 
 
 
 
<Bob Gray SIGNATURE> 
Bob Gray 
Commissioner, Legislative and Planning Services 
 
 
Attachment:  Provincial Decision on ROPA 49 containing list of modifications 

https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-5684
https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-6216
https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-6217
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